State of Connecticut

Department of Aging and Disability Services (ADS)

Bureau of Education and Services for the Blind (BESB)

State Rehabilitation Council (SRC) to BESB

DRAFT MINUTES
June 22, 2022
Members Present: Mr. Gary Allen, Mr. Scott Baecker, Ms. Enaida Mendoza, Ms. Kendra Valente, Mr. Jay Brown, Mr. Frank Losquadro, Mr. John McNickle, Ms. Deborah Reed, Ms. Nicole Rico-Serrano, Mr. Dennis Regan
Others Present: Interim Director Cheryl Cepelak, Mr. Zachary Moore, Ms. Sofia Priebe, Ms. Stacey-Ann Lewis
Members Absent: Mr. William DeMaio, Ms. Brandy Altergott, Mr. Frank Buonomo, Mr. Phillip Magalnick, Mr. John Carnemolla, Ms. Lucretia Jones, Ms. Beth Reel
 

Welcome and Introductions:

Call to Order: Chairman Allen called the meeting to order at 10:03 a.m.
Public Comment: None

Old Business

Review and Approval of Minutes from the March 23, 2022, Meeting: 

MOTION: A motion was made by Ms. Reed and seconded by Mr. McNickle to adopt the March 23, 2022, minutes. The motion carried unanimously. 

Workgroup Reports

Membership: Ms. Jones was not in attendance to provide the membership update. No update was provided.
Finance: Mr. Baecker reported there was $300.00 spent for Chairman Allen and Mr. Magalnick to attend the Council of State Administrators for Vocational Rehabilitation national conference. An additional $300.00 was spent for Chairman Allen and Mr. Magalnick to attend the National Council of State Agencies for the Blind conference. 
Equipment was purchased for the technology lab at BESB for demonstration purposes. The purchases include an Orbit Reader 40 Braille display for $1,424.00, a Victor Reader Stream for $359.78, and an OrCam MyEye Pro for $3,825.00.

Equipment was also purchased for the Southeast Center for the Blind. A Merlin Ultra 24” HD Desktop Magnifier was purchased for $3,208.50.  
The total expenditures since the last meeting was held are $9,417.28. 
New Business

Consumer Satisfaction: Interim Director Cepelak reported that Ms. Burgard is not available to provide the update. 
Interim Director Cepelak stated that the update report provided to her by Ms. Burgard does not have information specific to the consumer satisfaction survey. 

Interim Director Cepelak stated that she will follow up with Ms. Burgard to acquire further information. 
Chairman Allen noted that expansion of the survey to include a wider sample was discussed. 

Interim Director Cepelak responded that her understanding is that work is being done to further that discussion. There are currently questions related to how to expand the survey in place while retaining the integrity of the data already collected. 

Interim Director Cepelak stated that she would like to gather more information to accurately report on the status of this discussion. 
Ms. Reed commented that is seems that the need is for a second survey, based on discussion at the last meeting of this group, to focus on cases that have not been closed.  Ms. Reed feels this is something that needs to be addressed. 

Interim Director Cepelak shared her agreement that it does appear there may need to be a second survey. Interim Director Cepelak reiterated that she would like to gather more information before proceeding with this conversation. 

VR Success Story: Ms. Lewis introduced herself and Ms. Priebe. Ms. Priebe recently transitioned from high school to college and has finished her freshman year at Goucher College where she performed exceptionally well academically. Ms. Priebe has been receiving services from the Vocational Rehabilitation program to build her career skills over the last several years while working with Ms. Lewis. 
Ms. Priebe shared that she has received BESB services from a very young age. Throughout that time BESB has provided resources for her to be successful throughout school. 
Ms. Priebe shared that BESB has connected her with several jobs through the LEAP program in Vermont. She has experience writing grants and would like to work in public policy. 
Ms. Priebe is currently volunteering at a non-profit organization called Hope and Focus. Ms. Priebe also plans to volunteer when she returns to college in the fall. 
Ms. Priebe utilizes a CCTV and iPad with various applications such as Read-to-Go to accomplish tasks. 

Ms. Priebe elaborated on her non-profit experiences. Ms. Priebe shared that her mother started the non-profit organization, Hope and Focus, that she is involved with currently. She assists with mailing lists, public speaking, and recently attended conferences representing the organization.

Ms. Reed asked if Hope and Focus involves people who are blind or have low vision. 

Ms. Priebe responded that Hope and Focus is a patient advocacy group specifically for people with Leber Congenital Amaurosis (LCA). 
Ms. Reed noted Ms. Priebe’s interest in public policy. Ms. Reed shared that she wishes her the best as she has close family who work in the field of public policy.
Ms. Reed asked Ms. Priebe if she plans to travel abroad at all as a part of her schooling. 

Ms. Priebe shared that studying abroad is a requirement of Goucher College where she attends school. She noted that she has been studying French since she attended middle school and is planning to possibly go to Belgium or a French speaking area of Germany. Ms. Priebe is also looking into a program that incorporates studies in the French language.   

Chairman Allen thanked Ms. Priebe for her participation and wished her success. 
State Plan: Interim Director Cepelak reported that the state plan has been approved and will be implemented July 1, 2022. A hybrid model will be used moving forward to provide services to clients. 

Report from BESB State Director

Program Update: Interim Director Cepelak reported there have been 2 retirements in the Vocational Rehabilitation program. BESB is in the process of refilling the vacated positions. 

Interim Director Cepelak reported that this summer there are 14 students participating in work-based learning opportunities. 6 students are attending the LEAP program in Vermont in-person and 11 are attending virtually. 

Clients are attending in-person programs at World Services for the Blind, the Carroll Center, and the Helen Keller Center for the Blind. 1 individual was hired at the Helen Keller Center for the Blind as an advocate after attending training at the center.

Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors are physically present at all 5 American Job Center (AJC) locations once a week meeting with clients in-person.

A Rehabilitation Technologist provided an in-service training at the AJC in New Haven, Connecticut utilizing assistive technology on June 20, 2022. 

The AJC in Bridgeport, Connecticut held an in-person open house on June 15, 2022.
National virtual training has continued to be offered online.

The Vocational Rehabilitation program Counselor Coordinator is part of the National Employment Team’s Best Practice Group regarding vocational rehabilitation agencies. This group is planning a virtual job fair with employers specializing in remote placement opportunities. 
Ms. Reed asked if future events can be shared with the National Federation of the Blind (NFB).
Interim Director Cepelak said she would inform Ms. Burgard that this request was made. 

Interim Director Cepelak reported on the status of the BESB Director position. Interim Director Cepelak shared that the position has been fully approved. Interview documents have been submitted to the affirmative action unit. After the documents are approved by the affirmative action unit, the documents will be sent to the Department of Administrative Services (DAS) for posting. Interim Director Cepelak optimistically hopes that the position will be posted on the DAS website sometime next week. The posting will be shared as soon as it is available. Interim Director Cepelak requested that members of this group distribute the posting as they see fit as well. 

Interim Director Cepelak shared that interviews are currently being conducted for the Administrative Assistant position at BESB. 

Chairman Allen asked if there are many vacancies for Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors. Interim Director Cepelak responded that there have been 2 recent retirements that have been requested for refill. The positions requested for refill are a Rehabilitation Technologist and Bilingual Vocational Counselor. 
Legislation Update: Mr. Norton was not in attendance to provide the legislative update. No update was provided. 
Interim Director Cepelak stated she will ask Mr. Norton to email an update to the group.

Report from Chair: Chairman Allen reported he and Vice Chair Magalnick attended two different Vocational Rehabilitation conferences. Chairman Allen expressed his thanks to the group for allowing him to attend. 
Chairman Allen opened the meeting to comments from members.

Mr. McNickle commented that technology updates were provided to this group in the past and questioned if this can be continued. 

Mr. McNickle shared his confusion as to why spending for the items mentioned in the financial update are under the purview of this group.

Chairman Allen reported that the items identified were purchased for the resource lab at BESB. This allows clients to work with technology before it is purchased for a client. The reason that equipment was purchased by the Vocational Rehabilitation program is because it is for use by clients in the program.
Ms. Reed asked if the AJC does anything additional for clients other than help identify assistive devices.
Chairman Allen responded that American Job Centers aid in planning and identifying available job opportunities, aid in determining appropriate careers, and that classes are offered for skills like interviewing and building resumes. 

Ms. Reed questioned if the services provided by the AJC are a supplement to what Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors do in support of clients. 
Ms. Mendoza responded that regional staff collaborate with American Job Center services on-site to support clients in-person across the state. 
Adjournment

MOTION: A motion was made by Mr. Baecker, seconded by Ms. Valente, to adjourn. Motion passed unanimously. The meeting adjourned at 10:47 a.m. 

Next Meeting: September 21, 2022 at 10:00a.m.
